
 

 

 

 
Patient Records when a patient transfers to a new practice: 

Are you required to send/accept both electronic and hard copy records? 
 
Short Answer  
The practice newly enrolling the patient is obliged to accept the paper notes along with the electronic records, if 
the patient has consented to the transfer of records. 
 

At this point in time both hard copy and electronic notes are acceptable to be sent and received and should be 
accepted by Practices. 

 

Recommendation from Te Whatu Ora 
 

While not explicitly mandated in legislation, it's strongly recommended, and is the industry standard in New 
Zealand, that GP records be transferred electronically via GP2GP when a patient changes their general 
practitioner. This method ensures a more secure and efficient transfer, reducing the risk of errors and delays 
compared to manual methods like hard copies.  However, as mentioned, this is not mandatory. 
 

On its website The Royal New Zealand College of GPs discusses New Patient Records, and states “Patients and 
practices need assurance that any hard copy health information transferred between providers reaches the 
intended recipient. Information management to track health records may be in an electronic or hard copy 
format.”  See https://www.rnzcgp.org.nz/running-a-practice/the-foundation-standard/turoro-patients/23-newly-
enrolled-patient-records/ 
 

The Medical Council also states in Section 19 of its Managing Patient Records information newsletter, issued 
December 2020 (attached), “Patients’ records should be transferred by secure electronic systems or by registered 
mail. These secure methods create an audit trail so that the records can be tracked if they go missing.” 
 

Patient Enrolment Form 
 

The enrolment form clearly states the patient’s wish to transfer their records by ticking the ‘transfer my records’ 
box. 

 
 

Te Whatu Ora Top Tip: 
When transferring your hard copy notes, include a covering letter with details from the Medical Council 
guidelines and the link to The Royal New Zealand College of GPs website.  
 
Links to further information 
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https://aus01.safelinks.protection.outlook.com/?url=https%3A%2F%2Fwww.rnzcgp.org.nz%2Frunning-a-practice%2Fthe-foundation-standard%2Fturoro-patients%2F23-newly-enrolled-patient-records%2F&data=05%7C02%7CKaren.Bolch%40wellsouth.org.nz%7Cce6d3e94dad24b87f3fc08ddad1d3616%7Cf4cab298285940c9b7a21c7888ea0f08%7C0%7C0%7C638857063341509145%7CUnknown%7CTWFpbGZsb3d8eyJFbXB0eU1hcGkiOnRydWUsIlYiOiIwLjAuMDAwMCIsIlAiOiJXaW4zMiIsIkFOIjoiTWFpbCIsIldUIjoyfQ%3D%3D%7C0%7C%7C%7C&sdata=iN4Q%2B%2FxbKOnNpoKlo5yPLoyUxy5EZ5HBj%2FWjbatU7xs%3D&reserved=0
https://aus01.safelinks.protection.outlook.com/?url=https%3A%2F%2Fwww.rnzcgp.org.nz%2Frunning-a-practice%2Fthe-foundation-standard%2Fturoro-patients%2F23-newly-enrolled-patient-records%2F&data=05%7C02%7CKaren.Bolch%40wellsouth.org.nz%7Cce6d3e94dad24b87f3fc08ddad1d3616%7Cf4cab298285940c9b7a21c7888ea0f08%7C0%7C0%7C638857063341509145%7CUnknown%7CTWFpbGZsb3d8eyJFbXB0eU1hcGkiOnRydWUsIlYiOiIwLjAuMDAwMCIsIlAiOiJXaW4zMiIsIkFOIjoiTWFpbCIsIldUIjoyfQ%3D%3D%7C0%7C%7C%7C&sdata=iN4Q%2B%2FxbKOnNpoKlo5yPLoyUxy5EZ5HBj%2FWjbatU7xs%3D&reserved=0
http://www.mcnz.org.nz/assets/standards/0c24a75f7b/Maintenance-patient-records.pdf

